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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 7th JULY 2014 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mr Bore, Mr Barnes, Mr Elliott, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre and Mr Sutton


County Councillor Susan van de Ven


District Councillor Deborah Roberts

IN ATTENDANCE
No members of the public were present

APOLOGIES
Mrs McFadzean

Dr Oakley welcomed all to the meeting.

declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

minutes of the previous meeting

As no amendments were needed, Dr Oakley proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting, held on Monday, 2nd June 2014, be signed as a true record.  Mrs Macintyre seconded the proposal and all were agreed.

matters arising from the minutes

Action List

All items had been dealt with.  Mr McCreery said that Mr Salmons had moved the woodpile to another location and had received an e-mail thanking the council from Mr Thomas.

Foxton Parish Council website

Mr Elliott was still working on the provision of an e-mail address for the chairman and further adjustments needed for the clerk’s e-mail address.

foxton level crossing closure

Dr Oakley said there was nothing further to report, as the meeting of the project board planned for July had been cancelled.

infrastructure report

Speed limit reduction
Dr Oakley said that application forms for funds for Local Highways Improvement for the year 2015-16 had been sent out and needed to be submitted by September 12th.  He would again be submitting applications for funding for speed limit reductions in the village: there was, however, a further hurdle this year in that applications would need to have police approval.  Dr Oakley would be contacting the relevant officer and, depending on the response, would apply for either or both reductions in the centre of the village from 30 to 20 mph and from Foxton Bottom to the start of the village from 60 to 40 mph.
Verge cutting
Notification had been received that the second verge cut in the village would be between the 18th and 22nd of July.
Gully clearing
Much advanced warning of gully clearing had been received, which was planned to take place between the 14th and 25th of December.

RECREATION AND AMENITIES
Mr McCreery reported as follows:

Skatepark Project
Mr McCreery said that he would be meeting with Bendcrete on Thursday to review the skatepark and pick up on the subsidence beside the drainage pit.  The reseeding of the lorry track had gone well and Mr Salmons would lay the matting at the entrance to the skatepark this month.
Mr McCreery had also asked Mr Salmons to replace the posts that were removed to allow access to the skatepark.  Mr Salmons had suggested that a gate in the fence at this point would be useful for the future.
Recreation Ground
The additional wooden picnic bench donated by the Matthews family was now ready for installation.  Mr McCreery asked whether councillors had any thoughts for its location.  It was agreed to locate the bench in the Play Area.
The bin in the car park, which was vandalised some time ago, was now non-operational and Mr McCreery requested authorisation to purchase a new bin at the current cost of £128.73 plus VAT and installation.  Approved.
Mr McCreery said that a fitness trainer, Daniel Fisher, was proposing to hold bootcamp sessions on the Recreation Ground 3 times a week for 45-minute sessions.  The group had proposed that he donate £50 for upkeep of the ground for the summer session and a further £50 for his winter session.
Fun Run
As the fun run in aid of the skatepark project was so successful last year, permission had been requested to organise a similar event on 21st September for school and pre-school funds.  It was anticipated that in 2015 the Skatepark Fund Raising group would hold the event.  The Fun Run for 2014 was agreed.
Ramblers’ Association
The Ramblers’ Association had agreed to fund a seat for the village and the group suggested it be sited next to the path from Caxton Lane to Fowlmere or in the woodland beside the path.  The cost of a bench would be between £220 and £420 for an enviropol bench with installation estimated at circa £70.  There was some discussion about this and it was agreed that the bench should be sited on the path from Caxton Lane to Fowlmere and placed over the top of the hill near to the gates to the plantations on the Fowlmere side. Mr McCreery would advise the Ramblers’ Association of the council’s choice of bench (with back) at a total cost of £500 including VAT.
Other
Mr McCreery said that, having received the requested letter from the Pester family, he had met with them on the 3rd July.  It had been agreed with Mr Pester that the council would do a certain amount of cutting back of overgrown shrubbery and self-sown trees.  The timing for this work would depend on the advice from the council’s tree expert.  There was a verbal agreement with Mr Pester that he would keep the area in order afterwards.
FINANCE
Mr Sutton gave details of the Barclays Bank Accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£17,347.78

Current Account
£1,106.79

(This included a payment of £325 from Dynamo Foxton towards reseeding on the Recreation Ground and a direct credit from Foxton Skatepark Group of £845.03).
10-day Notice Account
£22,988.74

(This included interest applied 1/7/14 of £19.20)

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

N Oakley (1st ½ Chairman’s Honorarium)
£80.00

Foxton Village Hall (hire of Meeting Room 12/5 and pavilion 12/5)
£28.00

R J Barnes (mowing Dovecote field)
£60.00

CGM (Cambridge) Ltd (grass cutting May/June)
£588.00

Foxton Cricket Club (grass cutting on the Recreation Ground)
£325.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, June plus extra work)
£325.00

J E Burns (salary July)
£309.04

J E Burns (expenses May and June)
£149.64

Mr Bore seconded the proposal and all were agreed that these payments, totalling £1,864.68, be made and that £810 be transferred from the Deposit Account to the Current Account.

planning committee report

Dr Grindley reported as follows:

The committee had met on 17th June when the following matters had been discussed:

Simpers Ltd
Non material amendment to planning consent S/0173/12/FL in respect of change of plot 7 carport to double garage at 59 High Street for notification only

Cambridgeshire County Council
Submissions re proposed importation of suitable spoil by rail to infill part of the worked out quarry at the former Barrington Cement works – planning conditions 8, 12, 43 & 44, and planning obligation Schedule 1 (3) relating to HGV access route and signage, temporary construction compound locations, temporary buildings and related access and outline construction programme 

These conditions were dealt with in turn as follows:

Condition 8: The committee had no comment on the proposed schedule.

Condition 9: The committee had not received the CD containing the Construction Environmental Waste Plan (CEMP) and so could not comment on this. 
Condition 12: The committee have not seen details of the proposed improvement to the farmer’s access across the railway line as marked on drawing 14_C031_BAR_007. Other than this, the temporary compounds were felt to be acceptable.

Condition 43: The committee had no comment on this condition.

Condition 44: The signage indicates that the access to the farmer’s field will be used as site access. However, this would contradict the statement that wheel cleaning devices would not be needed, since access via the muddy track would certainly cause mud to be brought on to Barrington Road unless some action is taken to prevent this.

The committee questioned whether the farmer had been consulted on the use of their access, and felt that the Parish Council should make sure that they alerted the farmer to the programme.

Conservation Area

It was agreed that Dr Grindley would arrange a meeting with the Head of Planning Policy at SCDC to discuss what the committee’s next move should be, given that the department at SCDC dealing with conservation areas had recently been completely disbanded.  It was suggested that since there was no longer a department dealing with conservation matters, it might be possible to submit the council’s own documentation for the conservation area appraisal to SCDC rather than having to pay a consultant to do this.

----------

Planning permission granted:

Ford Wells Construction
Application No. S/0684/14/RM for submissionof reserved matters in respect of access for the erection of 13 houses and 1 bungalow ifollowing outline consent S/1029/10/F.  two conditions:

1.
The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with approved plans (F/2946/14/PL-01 and F/2946/14/LO-01

2.
The visibility splays (shown on drawing F/2946/14/PL-01) at the junction of the access road with the public highway shall be provided prior to the commencement of development and thereafter maintained.

It was noted that, at present, the submitted design does not conform to Cambridgeshire County Council requirements, therefore the Highway Authority can confirm that it will not adopt the development now or at any time in the future.

Planning Appeal (APP/W0530/A/14/2214899) dismissed:

Mr R Hays
Application No. S/2294/13/FL for conversion of vacant building to a live/work unit off Royston Road

Some of the grounds for the dismissal of the appeal were:

1)
Although the applicant’s assessed six car movements per day had not been challenged by SCDC or by the CCC Highways Department, the inspector was not convinced of the appropriateness of relying on Southern Corridor Area Transport Plan (SCATP) data for this.

2)
The proposal would introduce daily turning movements at an isolated access on one of the main arterial routes in the south of Cambridge.  The probability was that use of the access to the proposed live/work unit would increase the risk of vehicle conflict and reduce the standard of highway safety on account of local conditions on Royston Road near the point of access.  The proposal did not comply with criterion 1b of Policy DP/3.

3)
Policy HG/8 restricts the conversion of buildings in the countryside for residential use, indicating a preference for employment use or employment with residential conversion as a subordinate part of a scheme for business re-use.  The proposal included the required minimum of 40 square metres of functional workspace (42 square metres) but subordinate relationship of the 3-bedroom accommodation had not been demonstrated.  SCDC had raised no objection, although Foxton Parish Council expressed concern.  The inspector stated that he had reservations over whether the proposal complied with Policy HG/8.

Items of correspondence received were:

1.
Letter dated 25th June from David Atkinson (CCC Business Manager County Planning Minerals and Waste) advising that track-lifting operations at Foxton sidings will commence in July.

2.
E-mail from Ian Southcott of Cemex advising that some of the rails to be removed at Foxton Sidings will be gifted to the “Rocks by Rail” Museum and that he has offered the school a safety session early in the Autumn term covering the construction and operational phase of the railway and including a session on cycle safety.

3.
Letter dated 4th July from David Atkinson re proposed importation of suitable spoil by rail to infill part of the worked out quarry at the former Barrington Cement Works – planning condition 9 – Construction Environmental Management Plan (CEMP) and enclosing a consolidated CD version of the CEMP.  In response to concerns raised in Foxton Parish Council’s letter of 19th June, Mr Atkinson advised that Cemex would consult with the farmer regarding any use of the farm access crossing lane associated with the works and monitor the condition of the highway access.

county councillor’s report

Dr van de Ven reported as follows:

1.
The Harston Exchange cabinet that served Foxton was receiving a significant upgrade that should greatly improve Broadband service for Foxton residents.  The Connecting Cambridgeshire team was doing a very good job chasing all opportunities and following up queries.
2.
Dr van de Ven said that she had visited the Waste and Recycling site at Waterbeach last week in order to better understand how the waste disposal and recycling operations worked, and also how the variety of local authority budgets converged for the overall service.  She said that £28 million, or half of the county council’s “Economy, Transport and Environment” budget, was spent on waste disposal costs.  The site was open for pre-bookable public tours every Monday and the Melbourn U3A had been there the day before.
3.
Dr van de Ven said that in order to better understand the bigger picture of the county council’s budget, as huge cuts were still due to come, she had been looking at examples of individual specialised services.  These included, for example, the Sensory Loss team, which deals with blindness and deafness, and associated services supported by the county council.  She had visited the last two monthly Cam Sight Rural Support Group events, for local residents with visual impairment.  This was an important event not only for social support, but also for the practical advice that was offered and followed-up, concerning assistive technologies that enable people to maintain their independence and well-being.  She said that Cam Sight also ran support groups for various age groups from toddlers upwards, and was connected to other ventures that could make a fundamental difference to people, such as the Cambridge Goal Ball team.  Dr van de Ven said that Cam Sight received a small but vital grant from the County Council and was one of many voluntary sector organizations that could not afford any further reduction in grant funding.  Owing to the rise of diabetes and the increasingly aging population, visual impairment was a growing concern.

district councillor’s report

Mrs Roberts said that the owners of Hillside Farm, Mr and Mrs Salmons, had been very concerned about how long it was taking for progress to be made in the proposed development of affordable homes at their farm.  She and an SCDC officer had met with Mr and Mrs Salmons at Hillside Farm and had been able to come up with an agreement that suited both them and SCDC.  She said that a planning application was close to being submitted and that there had been an item about the site in the South Cambridgeshire news magazine.  Mrs Roberts stressed that the housing would be council-owned and would be first and foremost for Foxton people.

Mrs Roberts said that she was concerned about the number of solar farms being proposed for the area and had recorded her opposition.

The Local Plan had been submitted to the Inspectorate and an Inspector allocated to it.  Some problems had arisen because of a discrepancy between the number of new houses proposed in the Plan being less than expected.  Two big appeals had gone in at Waterbeach for sites outside the village envelope and SCDC was seeking counsel’s advice with a view to challenging the decision.

Dr Grindley expressed his concern that the district council was adopting an incremental approach to planning applications (such as that at Moore’s Farm) before there had been approval of the scheme itself.  Mrs Roberts said that it was important that there should be good design incorporated in the Moore’s Farm development, due to its position close to the entrance to the village.

Mr Barnes was also concerned that work had begun on the Moore’s Farm site and that no investigation of possible contamination had been undertaken.

police liaison report

Mr Barnes reported as follows:

Since the development of new houses at Church View had commenced, all the houses had been spoken for: Mr Barnes said there had been a remarkable decrease in local crime.

Offences that occurred during the past month were:

High Street

Anti-social behaviour – police attended




Theft under investigation from employer

Public Order offence.  This was resolved locally and the offender was making good the damage done.

Rowlands Close
Anti-social behaviour – police attended

A further incident had been reported of theft of garden equipment from a property in the High Street.

Mr Barnes reported that Inspector Sutherland had been promoted to Chief Inspector for the Cambourne area so now had an increased workload.  

The police were concerned about a rise in the production of marijuana.

recreation ground trust report

In Mrs McFadzean’s absence, there was no report.

correspondence

The clerk summarised the correspondence received since the last meeting, which is given below:

1)
Letter from Mr and Mrs Pester dated 9th June setting out their concerns regarding the Play Area.

2)
E-mail dated 18th June from David Atkinson (CCC) advising that the Cambridgeshire Statement of Community Involvement 2014 (SCI) has now been adopted and including the adoption statement.

3)
E-mail dated 1st July re the Ramblers’ Association offer of a bench (forwarded to councillors).

4)
Local Council Review, Summer 2014.

5)
“Clerks and Councils Direct” magazine, July 2014.

6)
Parker’s wholesale bulb catalogue, Autumn 2014.

7)
Various e-mails from CAPALC and Cambridgeshire ACRE.

visitors’ questions

There were no visitors’ questions.

any other business

Mr Bore asked what was happening about the telephone kiosk that the council had purchased.  There was a problem in moving the kiosk to another location as it was still connected to the electricity grid as evidenced by the internal light coming on at night.  The clerk was asked to contact BT to find out how the kiosk could be disconnected.

The clerk produced a copy of the historical notes relating to Foxton, dating back to 1773, and the folder was included in the circulating correspondence.

Mr Barnes reported that Mrs McFadzean had circulated councillors with a clarification of the ideas for the Melbourn Area Youth Development project (MAYD) already outlined at the previous meeting.  He said the club would meet at a venue away from the Village College.

Mrs Macintyre reported the presence of many bee orchids in the Dovecote Meadow.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be held on Monday, 4th August 2014 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.  Dr van de Ven, Mr Bore and Mr Elliott gave their apologies in advance for not being able to attend.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9pm.

